FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

APRIL 28, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5) (left upon completion of Item 8, no time noted); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney

Tiffanie Sneed, Assistant City Attorney

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

James Rose, PWC Support Services

James Hall, Fire Chief

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend James Merkel, Sovereign Grace Fellowship Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events


Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr., issued a challenge to Mobile, Alabama’s Mayor Mike Dow regarding the outcome of the NBDL Championship.  Mayor Pitts’ challenge was that if the Mobile Revelers won, then Mayor Pitts must wear a Revelers jersey and sing “Sweet Home Alabama” at the next City Council meeting.  If the Patriots won, then Mayor Dow must wear a Patriots jersey and sing “Oh My Sweet Carolina” at his next City Council meeting.


Mayor Pitts lost the bet and performed the song “Sweet Home Alabama”.


Mayor Pitts thanked the Dogwood Festival Committee for a job well done and reminded everyone of the upcoming Festival of Flight.


Council Member Smith invited everyone to the dedication and ribbon cutting service for the East Side Park on May 3, 2003.


Mayor Pitts reminded everyone of the National Day of Prayer to be held on May 1, 2003, and the memorial service for servicemen to be held May 26, 2003, at City Hall.


A moment of silence was observed for the servicemen involved in the conflict in Iraq.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Ms. Pamela E. Waller, 5789 Foxtrot Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested the intersection at Ray Avenue and Maiden Lane be reviewed.  Ms. Waller stated that since the stop light had been removed and stop signs had been put up, she had almost been involved in three automobile accidents.  She asked that the stop light be put back up or larger stop signs be used.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated this was a project in progress and was part of the Festival of Flight.  He assured Ms. Waller the signs would be re-assessed for safety issues.

3.
CONSENT:


Council Member Keefe requested to pull Items 3.B.2, 3.D.2, and 3.D.3 for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of the items pulled for discussion.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
Regular meeting of April 14, 2003.

2.
Emergency meeting of April 21, 2003.
B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Tax refunds greater than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund


Joyner, Carroll E.
1998-1999
Clerical Error
$543.63



2001-2002


Total


$543.63

2.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

3.
Award contract to Resurface Various Streets, 2003, to Barnhill Contracting Company of Fayetteville in the amount of $1,200,510.97.


Bids were received as follows:


Barnhill Contracting Company (Fayetteville, NC)
$1,200,510.97


APAC Carolina; Barrus (formerly APAC Crowell)


  (Fayetteville, NC)
$1,512,354.56

C.
Adopt ordinance to demolish property located at 416 Old Wilmington Road, PIN 0437-70-861.  (Owner:  John David Torrey and Alyce Luzetta Torrey).

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2003-007.

D.
Approve property agreements:

1.
Tri-Party Agreement for Blanton Green II


Blanton Green II is a 32-unit apartment project that has been previously approved by the City.  The City has committed to loan $380,000.00 for the Blanton Green II Apartment project.  The City’s loan is a permanent/construction loan scheduled to be distributed in the amount of $190,000.00 in the 2002-2003 and 2003-2004 fiscal years.  The subject Tri-Party Agreement for Blanton Green II is between Wachovia Bank, the City of Fayetteville, and Blanton Green II Associates Limited Partnership.

2.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

3.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.
B.2.
Purchase of Digital Recording System for City Communications Division of the Fire Department from Sprint Carolina Telephone in the amount of $100,546.00.


Council Member Keefe inquired if the recording system would transfer to the Police Department.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated the equipment would stay with the Communications Division.


Bids were received as follows:


Coastal Systems, Inc. (non-compliant)
$63,576.00


Sprint Carolina Telephone
$100,546.00


Dictaphone Corporation
$135,232.10


Verizon
$200,088.36

D.2.
Lease Agreement with Sprint PCS for Antenna Attachment.  (PWC)


Council Member Keefe inquired if the neighborhoods had been notified of the addition to the tower.  Mr. James Rose, PWC Support Services, explained that this antenna was being placed on a co-share basis to a ten-year existing pole.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick noted that multiuse was exactly what the Council had directed to be done.

D.3.
Lease Agreement with R. Jonathan Charleston, PA, for office space in the Robert C. Williams Business Center.

Council Member Keefe inquired if this lease included utilities and janitorial services.


Mr. James Rose, PWC Support Services, responded that in this case the utilities and janitorial services were included in the ten-year lease.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the three items that had been pulled by Council Member Keefe.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
Consider the Bonnie Doone Redevelopment Plan.
Mr. Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe stated this study was being presented to City Council as a public hearing and as required by the North Carolina General Statutes, the City’s Redevelopment Commission had the responsibility to prepare a redevelopment plan that must be certified by the Planning Commission as a redevelopment area.  The Redevelopment Commission held a public hearing on this plan and forwarded it to the Planning Commission with a recommendation of approval.  The Planning Commission subsequently certified the area as a redevelopment area and approved the Bonnie Doone Redevelopment Plan.

Mr. Sharpe recommended approval based on the recommendations of the Redevelopment Commission and the Planning Commission.

Mr. Sharpe introduced Mr. James Williams with HDR, Inc., who presented the Bonnie Doone Redevelopment Plan.

Mr. Williams explained the plan must introduce new concepts for the physical community, foster a transformation of environment, and instill pride and community spirit.  He stated to meet this goal, the plan centered on the following five strategic components:

 1.
Community Ownership

 2.
Public/Private Partnership

 3.
Housing and Physical Development

 4.
Economic Development

 5.
Human Investment

Mr. Williams made the following recommendations for the Redevelopment Plan:

 1.
Mixed Use Neighborhood Center

 2.
Elementary School

 3.
Active Recreation Park

 4.
Single-Family Residential

 5.
Passive Recreation Park

 6.
Neighborhood Retail/Residential

 7.
Mixed Use Office/Retail

 8.
Multi-Family Residential

 9.
Residential Infill

10.
Pocket Park

A discussion was held regarding the need to remove the dilapidated housing and setting this as a top priority with an emphasis being placed on cleaning up the area, supporting the Inspections Department, and implementing tough code enforcement.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:04 p.m.


Mr. William C. Klaiber, 3394 Green Valley Road, Fayetteville, NC; Ms Pamela E. Waller, 5789 Foxtrot Drive, Fayetteville, NC; and Mr. Larry Barner, 337 Rhew Street, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in support of the Redevelopment Plan.


There being no one further to speak, the public hearing closed at 8:17 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to accept the Bonnie Doone Redevelopment Plan.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Consider the Massey Hill Redevelopment Plan.
Mr. Victor Sharpe, Interim Community Development Director, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe stated the Massey Hill Redevelopment Plan had followed the same procedures used for the last public hearing item.  He recommended approval of the Plan based on the recommendations of the Redevelopment Commission and the Planning Commission.

Mr. Sharpe introduced Mr. Alan Harwood with EDAW, Inc.  Mr. Harwood presented the Massey Hill Redevelopment Plan.  Mr. Harwood stated it was important to prioritize recommendations and designate a set of “first actions” that would get the process started in the right direction immediately and to demonstrate early and visible success and to serve as a foundation and catalyst for subsequent recommendations.  He recommended the following actions:

 1.
Strengthen the community.

 2.
Establish a village green.

 3.
Enhance the community gateway.

 4.
Activate the victory mill area.

 5.
Redevelop the Ferndale Road area.

Mr. Harwood gave the following list of recommended actions to continue the momentum established by the first actions:

 1.
Reuse the warehouse building for loft apartments or as senior living units.  The structure could also be used for commercial/institutional office space.

 2.
Establish a northern gateway with a triangular park and screen industrial areas with suitable vegetation.

 3.
Rezone the northern portion of the community near Southern Avenue to allow homes to be used as offices for professional services.

 4.
Reorganize the existing commercial uses into a cohesive neighborhood convenience retail center.

 5.
Expand the Classical High School facilities that can be shared with the community by developing active recreation and sports facilities on adjacent vacant land.  Create a well-landscaped triangular park in front of the high school.

 6.
Improve Gillespie Street intersections and create an eastern gateway with landscaped pocket parks.

 7.
Consolidate and improve the commercial uses along Owen Drive to displace undesirable uses.

 8.
Develop the vacant county land adjacent to the elementary school as an innovative education and recreation park to enhance school’s reputation and ability to attract new residents.

 9.
Develop new medium- and high-density housing in a variety of types and styles to attract new residents.

10.
Create access across the railroad to include Waterless Street development as part of Massey Hill Community.  Develop new high-density residential units (condos and apartments) in high traffic areas.

11.
Develop the floodplain area near Blounts and Branson Creeks as a passive park with water detention and other flood management measures.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 8:40 p.m.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adopt the Plan.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

5.
P03-09F. Consider the rezoning from C1 Local Business District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located at 2008 Ramsey Street.  Containing .14 acres more or less and being the property of Anthony W. Strickland as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3761, page 0323, Cumberland County Registry.  [Second Reading – Vote only.  No discussion per City Code Section 2-4(f)]


This is the second reading and pursuant to City Code Section 2‑4(f) no discussion could be held.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to follow the recommendations of the Zoning Commission for approval of the request for C3 zoning.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez and Haire)

6.
Consider contract to Cherry, Bekaert & Holland for audit of accounts for FY 2002-2003 for a professional fee not to exceed $85,000.00

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.  She reviewed the history of the bidding process and recommended a contract be awarded to Cherry, Bekaert & Holland for the Fiscal Years 2003 through 2005.

Ms. Smith stated that while Cherry, Bekaert & Holland’s fee was not the lowest, the Committee believed this firm was in the best position to provide the complex audit services required for the City of Fayetteville, including its Public Works Commission.  She stated Cherry, Bekaert & Holland has audited the City’s financial statements since FY 1991 and their service during this period has been excellent.  She explained the firm had provided comprehensive services and had delivered them on a timely basis.  Ms. Smith pointed out that Cherry, Bekaert & Holland had stated in their proposal that it would subcontract with the firm of David C. Hinton, CPA, a certified Minority/Women Business Enterprise.


A discussion was held regarding whether there was a rotation system used for awarding this contract.  Ms. Smith replied there was no requirement to rotate.


Council Member Haire stated that attention should be given to contracting with businesses within the City that work with minority business enterprises.


A discussion was held regarding the timeframe used for the bidding and the consensus of the Council was that because of the April 15 tax deadline, there needed to be a longer window of opportunity for accounting firms to prepare their bids.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to authorize the Mayor to execute the contract.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Haire)

7.
Update of the Joint Land Use Study with Fort Bragg.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He gave a history of the development of the Joint Land Use Study with Fort Bragg.

Mr. Teal stated he supported and endorsed the plan with the exception of the proposal to request legislative action by the General Assembly in the 2003 Session regarding bills that would prohibit more than one unit per ten acres and water and sewer service in critical and important areas.  Mr. Teal advised that although this legislation would have little or no effect on the City since land within the City was listed as urban, he was concerned about the rush to get legislature passed in the 2003 Session because he believed the staff of the North Carolina League of Municipalities and the North Carolina Association of Counties should have the opportunity to study this proposal before any action is taken by the General Assembly.  Mr. Teal added that the proposed bill would affect all military bases in North Carolina.

Mr. Teal presented the following options with the recommendation that Option 2 be adopted because the proposed bills diminished zoning and land regulation authority that had traditionally been the purview of local governments.

 1.
Approve the resolution in support of the plan.

 2.
Approve the resolution with the caveat that the North Carolina League of Municipalities and the North Carolina Association of Counties are given an opportunity to review and comment on the proposed legislation before it is submitted to the North Carolina General Assembly for action.

 3.
Do not approve the resolution.

Mr. Teal introduced Mr. Jim Dougherty, NC Division of Community Assistance, to review the proposed plan.  Mr. Dougherty presented recommendations on the following categories:

 1.
Real estate disclosure statements.

 2.
Urban encroachment.

 3.
Water and sewer extension policies.

 4.
Military actions.

 5.
Aircraft low-level routes and low-altitude tactical navigation area.

 6.
Transportation policies.

 7.
Urban light pollution.

 8.
Building code revisions.

 9.
Broadcasting, telecom, and other towers.

10.
Recreational multiuse trail.

Mr. Dougherty stated he was seeking an approval of the proposed plan (a detailed copy of this report can be found in the City’s Planning Department).

A discussion was held regarding the recommendations.  City Manager Roger Stancil stated this was a plan for future development and he expressed his support of the plan with a provision that the North Carolina League of Municipalities and the North Carolina Association of Counties be provided with the opportunity to review and comment on the proposed legislation before action is taken by the North Carolina General Assembly.

RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR THE FORT BRAGG/POPE AIR FORCE BASE REGIONAL LAND USE ADVISORY COMMISSION JOINT LAND USE STUDY (JLUS).  RESOLUTION NO. R2003-050.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to accept Mr. Stancil’s recommendation.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider actions related to appeal and collection of civil citations:

A.
Appeal of civil penalties.
City Attorney Karen McDonald presented this item.  Ms. McDonald explained that in 2001 the Council had created an appeals process for citations issued for solid waste and inspection violations, which included a hearing before an administrative officer who was not a City employee.  She explained that this process had worked well and in order to ensure consistency throughout the City Code, she was recommending all civil citations be placed under the same appeals process and the ordinance be amended to reflect the change.  Mrs. McDonald reviewed the appeals process in its entirety.

A discussion was held regarding the neutrality of the hearing officers.

Council Member Worthy requested a synopsis of the ordinance violations to include the results of the appeals to the hearing officers.  He stated that if the mediator had sided with the City, it would show up and that information was needed.

Council Member Massey inquired if the Environmental Court Program would aid or be detrimental to the process.

Ms. McDonald stated the Environmental Court Program would be aimed at orders of abatement and would not interfere with the appeals process.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING SECTION 1-9, APPEAL OF CIVIL PENALTIES, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2003-006.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to adopt the ordinance amendment.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Collection of civil penalties.

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item.  Ms. Smith explained in the past the Finance Department’s Collection Division had enforced and collected various code violations by filing claims in Small Claims court with all court costs being paid after collection from the defendant.  She stated that now all court costs must be paid irrespective of whether the cost was collected from the defendant and because this was cost prohibitive, she was recommending an alternative method of collection for delinquent violations which consisted of forwarding severely delinquent citations and miscellaneous accounts receivable to a collection agency.

Ms. Smith reviewed the procedure and stated there was no cost to the City for the services because the agency received a percentage of the debt when collected, depending on the age of the debt.

A discussion was held regarding the number of repeat offenders, the need to increase the penalty for repeat offenders, and the need for a time limit for a severely delinquent fee.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to follow the recommendations with a severely delinquent date of 60 days or more.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


Council Member Kirby left the meeting at this time due to illness.  She was not excused by motion and no time was noted by the City Clerk.

9.
Report from Development Committee.

Council Member Worthy, Chairman, presented this item.  He recommended the minutes be accepted as information.

10.
Report from Policy Committee.

Council Member Fogleman, Chairperson, presented this item.  She reported that the Policy Committee recommended not to require the Board of Adjustment member to have Zoning Commission experience.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to delete the Board of Adjustment’s requirement for a member with Zoning Commission experience because it was not necessary.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to ask the staff to draw up a policy which would allow City property to be named for living or dead persons, but if the name was of a living person, the living person could not be a sitting elected official or staff person of the City of Fayetteville.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Discussion was held regarding clarification of the term elected officials, errors in the Policy Committee minutes, and the pros and cons of implementing this policy change.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Gonzalez and Kendrick)

11.
Discussion of budget issues.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  The following overview was given:

Major Budget Assumptions from the February Council Retreat

 1.
The tax rate would remain at 53 cents.

 2.
The sales tax formula would change to ad valorem method in FY 2004.

 3.
There would be no fund balance appropriation.

 4.
The Electric Fund transfer would remain at $6,969,900.00, plus street lights.

 5.
The Utility Fund would pay General Fund share of FY 2004 infrastructure debt service for water/sewer extensions in newly annexed areas ($1,074,666.00).

 6.
The Utility Fund would continue to pay for certain economic development contracts [FAEDC, DDC, and CVB (FYI Fayetteville)].

 7.
There would be no funding for pay increases for non-utility City employees.

 8.
The budget figures given were based on FY 2003 being a no‑growth budget and the 4B annexation was not reflected.

General Fund Funding Gap
Original Revenue Projection
$73.100,000.00

Original Services Projection
 77.800,000.00
Original Funding Gap (2/22/03)
$ 4.700,000.00

Actions Since February 22, 2003
 1.
Negotiations with PWC:

A.
The Electric Fund transfer remains at $6,969,900.00, plus street lights.

B.
The Utility Fund pays General Fund share of FY 2004 infrastructure debt service for water/sewer extensions in newly annexed areas ($1,074,666.00).

C.
The Utility Fund continues to budget for certain economic development contracts ($295,000.00) [FAEDC, DDC, and CVB (FYI Fayetteville)].

 2.
Negotiations with Cumberland County:

A.
The sales tax formula remains per capita method in FY 2004.

B.
The City will make payment to the County of $2.1 million versus sales tax loss of $4.4 million.

 3.
4B annexation is included:

A.
The sales tax was projected at $700,514.00 for FY 2004.

B.
There will be a funding gap of $156,325.00 for FY 2004.

 4.
No funding for pay increases for non-utility City employees.

 5.
Fund balance appropriation of $1,000,000.00.

 6.
Additional budget cuts of $566,303.00 will be made from management review.

 7.
The recommended tax rate to remain 53 cents.


Property Values
Current City (Does not include Phase 4B annexation property values):

2002 Current
2003 Projected
% Chg

Real
$5,138,284,860.00
$5,494,733,013.00
6.9

Personal
418,094,834.00
384,647,247.00
( 8.0)

Public Service
120,570,113.00
108,513,102.00
(10.0)

Vehicles
   748,905,094.00
   748,905,094.00
 0.0
Total
$6,425,854,901.00
$6,736,798,456.00
 4.8

General Fund Funding Gap
Original Funding Gap
($4,725,931.00)

Internal Budget Cuts
566,303.00

Change in Property Valuation
290,000.00

Miscellaneous Revenue Adjustment
(67,383.00)

Net Restored Sales Tax
2,726,682.00

Phase 4B Annexation Deficit
(   156,325.00)

Current Funding Gap
($1,366,654.00)

Fund Balance Appropriation
 1,000,000.00
Net Budget Gap
($  366,654.00)


Program Evaluations


FY 2004 Net “Go


Program
  Away” Costs  

Downtown Tours
$       .00

Juvenile Restitution
(  13,759.00)

Leaf Season
100,410.00

Park Rangers
168,081.00

Human Relations – Community Programs
97,533.00

Bulky Item Pickup
62,435.00

Clean Sweep
.00

Downtown Parking
63,435.00

Mounted Patrol
249,129.00

Nonprofit Funding
 271,000.00
Total
$998,264.00

Mr. Stancil stated the core service of the Solid Waste Department was weekly garbage pick-up and the choice services were yard waste, bulky items, backdoor pick-up, clean sweep, limb truck, dead animal pick-up and leaf season.  He recommended consideration be given to having the people who benefit from the choice services pay.


Mr. Stancil stated the City was currently in negotiation with the YMCA, Boys and Girls Club, and other athletic associations for the possible operation of one or two of the City’s recreational facilities.  He also asked that consideration be given to a cost recovery philosophy for adult programs for persons 18 to 55.


Council Member Keefe asked what a 1 percent cost-of-living allotment would cost.  Mr. Stancil replied the cost would be around $500,000.00.  Mr. Stancil pointed out that this area needed to be reviewed because of the challenge to keep the City’s pay competitive and most governmental entities were looking at giving a 2 1/2 to 3 percent cost-of-living raise.


Council Member Keefe inquired about the mounted patrol in the downtown area.  Mr. Stancil replied that if the mounted patrol was eliminated, it would mean that six full-time positions would be done away with, but the policemen would not be terminated but rather would fill six of the current vacancies.  He also stated the horses were an effective law enforcement tool and they would not be eliminated but would be used at the discretion of the Chief of Police.

Council Member Worthy stated he had had a conversation with the Chairman of the Arts Council and had been told the Arts Council had been stockpiling funds.  He stated he would like for the Budget and Finance Committee to meet with the Arts Council to find out (1) how much funding was available to the Arts Council, (2) where do their dollars go, and (3) how the money was being used.  Council Member Worthy further stated he did not feel it was fair for the Arts Council to stockpile money while the City employees could not get a cost-of-living raise.


Mr. Stancil replied he would check into the situation but he did not believe the Arts Council was stockpiling funds but rather he thought there had been a problem with the Tourism Development Authority not paying the Arts Council.  A discussion was held regarding the occupancy tax.


Mayor Pitts inquired of Mr. Stancil if he understood correctly that there was a shortfall of $300,000.00 in the budget and if a cost-of-living raise were given, it would cost around $1.5 million.  Mr. Stancil replied in the affirmative.

12.
Report on Legislative Matters:

A.
Update on Texfi Groundwater Contamination.

B.
Other matters.

13.
Nominations (May Vacancies)

A.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings - 3 vacancies - 3 nominations needed

B.
City of Fayetteville Linear Park Corporation, Inc. – 4 director vacancies

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Quarterly Financial Review for period ending March 31, 2003.

2.
Letter from Time Warner Cable regarding restructuring of the TWE partnerships.

3.
Fayetteville Airport Commission – minutes of March 25, 2003.

4.
Chamber of Commerce Board of Directors – minutes of March 10, 2003.

5.
Fayetteville Redevelopment Commission – minutes of February 12 and March 12, 2003.

6.
FACVB – minutes of March 13, 2003.

7.
Planning Department:  Monthly report for March 2003.
MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 10:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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